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Meeting of Consultative Council on Hepatitis C

24th November  2008, Department of Health and Children

Present:

Dr. Elizabeth Kenny (Chair)
Consultant in Gastroenterology & Hepatology, CUH
 

Ms. Michele Tait
Hepatitis C Liaison Officer, Health Service Executive

Mr. Mike Kelly
Co-ordinator of Counselling Services, Irish Kidney Association 

Mr. John Murphy


Technical Officer, Cork Institute of Technology
 

Mr. Michael Madigan
Executive Member, Transfusion Positive


Ms. Margaret Scarry
Clinical Nurse Specialist, UCHG

Ms. Mary Rowe
Executive Member, Transfusion Positive

Ms. Joanne Deveney
Executive Member, Positive Action

Ms. Kate Frazer


School of Nursing & Midwifery, University College Dublin 

Mr. Ian Carter
CEO, St. James Hospital

Ms. Margaret Dunne
Administrator, Irish Haemophilia Society

Ms. Lara Hynes
Blood Policy Division, Department of Health and Children

In Attendance:

Fiona O’Connell ( mins )

Consultative Council on Hepatitis C Secretariat




Apologies
Dr. Suzanne Norris


Consultant Hepatologist, St. James Hospital


Mr. Damien Lowry
Psychologist, Liver Unit, Mater Hospital



Mr. Noel Richardson
Men’s Health Researcher, Health Service Executive

Ms. Siobhan O’Connor

Executive Member, Positive Action

1. Welcome & Apologies

2. Minutes

Minutes of previous meeting were agreed and adopted with the following revision to point 3.1 : Further to the discussion at our last meeting regarding Home Care and Nursing for HAA cardholders, an initial meeting will take place in October to discuss.

3. Reports from the Working Groups

3.1 Information Day Working Group

The program is finalised – draft booking forms and programs were circulated at today’s meeting. Booking forms will be distributed in January via the Support Groups and the Liaison Officers. The next meeting will take place on 4th February in Croke Park Conference Centre for final preparations.


3.2
International Conference Planning Group


The clinical, living with programmes and the half day program dedicated to healthcare professionals working in the community have all been confirmed, details of programme are contained in the final announcement which was circulated at the AASLD meeting recently in San Francisco and is available on the Conference Website www.hepc2009.com. ICGP & RCSI accreditation application is in progress. Session Chairs must be confirmed – a draft list has been circulated and invited chairs will be confirmed on 11th December. Focus will be on publicity next, ads will be placed in relevant medical journals….etc. Budget issued will be clarified in coming weeks in relation to social events…etc  Further meeting will take place on February 4th. 

Action: Council members to submit suggestions re. Chairs and publicity to Fiona

3.3 National Consultants Committee

The consultants meeting scheduled for today 24th November will be postponed. An update will be provided at next Council meeting. 

3.4 Management of Death

This group has not met since draft document was submitted to the scientific committee on June 18th for their feedback. As previously stated the document will be circulated to all interested stakeholders including patient support groups for their consideration before it is finalised.

3.5 Database group

3.5.1
The Support groups sent the letter to members encouraging non-responders to consent. The hospital units continue to encourage consent. 

3.5.2
Work has begun already on the first annual report from the Database and it will be completed by the end of the year, printed copies will be available in time for the Hep C Information Day in February.

3.5.3
Brian O’ Mahony from the Irish Haemophilia Society will present a session at the Information Day -  the practical use of the database and what does it tell us? 

3.5.4
The lab interface pilot which was being trailed in St. Vincent’s University Hospital  will not be progressed at the current time.

3.5.5
A Health and Lifestyle Questionnaire is being conducted within the HAA Cardholder patient group. Although the questionnaire is not part of the database project it will be progressed by the database team. The survey is totally anonymous and will be distributed via the Liaison Officers but will be returned directly to Dr. Lelia Thornton and her team for collation and analysis. Much of the questions contained in the survey are similar to those in the Slan surveys so data will be comparable. The Questionnaire will be distributed in February.

3.5.6
Dr. Elizabeth Kenny, Chairperson of the Consultative Council will contact Dr. Suzanne Norris re. membership of the Database Steering Group and the Consultative Council and the need to have a hepatologist in attendance.
3.6 Seedling Research Group

The Seedling research group have not met since last Council meeting. The draft business plan / proposal, the application form & corresponding notes have all been completed. A letter will be forwarded to the Minister with the submission, it is suggested that the proposed funding be reduced to €100k for approx 5 projects with a caviat that the funding and number of projects may increase year to year. 

4.
AOB
4.1
Home Care and Nursing

Liz Kenny and Michele Tait met with James Conway, Asst National Director for Chronic Illnesses Office of the CEO, HSE  to discuss the way forward with Home Care and Nursing. 

Discussion took place today regarding Home Care and Nursing; the necessity to have a comprehensive assessment for patients to ensure that a full and medically 

appropriate Home care Package can be put in place ( ie. Home care / Nursing / Support  / continual  care ). Any request for home care must be defined, specific patient requirements must be detailed and such careplans supported by an assessment in conjunction with Consultant / GP / Nursing Co-ordinator and family.

Niamh Lavin, the new Nursing Co-ordinator has integrated well into the post. She has made strong links with the hepatology units and existing care in the community. She already has a large caseload, and as was demonstrated by Maria Breton, the majority of her cases require continual care at home as opposed to acute nursing care Unfortunately as Niamhs remit only covers the former ERHA a plan must be progressed to deal with home care nationally. This should be a priority and Council must push to have a national rollout of an agreed home care system. Liz Kenny feels that this issue could be progressed in conjunction with the National Consultants committee. 

The research commissioned by the HSE to evaluate the service needs relating to Home Nursing has not progressed, however, an evaluation of the role of the nurse co-ordinator has been completed along with an extensive literature review. Although Council agree that an evaluation of the service would be beneficial and necessary in order to plan an appropriate Home Care scheme similar to chronic disease management systems already in operation, It is suggested that more time be allowed for the current Nursing Co-ordinator to develop the home care and nursing model before Council pushes for change; Niamh is already liaising with Clinicians, the hepatology units, community PHNs and Liaison Officers. Niamh will be invited to attend Council and give a brief presentation in February. 

Action:

Council to write to James Conway and request copy of the portion of the HSE NMPDU evaluation completed to date

5.
Date of next meeting: 
4th February 2009 @ 2pm

